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July 3, 2008

California Environmental Protection Agency
Air Resources Board

Dear Ladies and Gentlemen:

I am writing on behalf of the Yolo County Board of Supervisors. It has come to our attention that the Air Resources Board (ARB) has released its draft “Scoping Plan” describing possible actions to meet the greenhouse gas reduction targets mandated by AB 32 and that a portion of these reductions will depend on actions taken by local governments.  Though it may not be possible to include the substance of this letter in the draft report, we ask that you consider our proposal for inclusion in your final report.

Yolo County has taken significant steps to understand and respond to the issue of climate change and is doing its due diligence to determine our own carbon footprint and to develop strategies to reduce emissions. Among other actions, Yolo County has joined the California Climate Action Registry and completed an inventory and audit of its buildings, vehicles, and programs. The County has also joined the “Cool Counties” program committing us to a goal of reducing GHG emissions to 80% below 1990 levels by 2050.  In addition to our state of the art landfill, we have adopted a “Green Purchasing” policy, retrofitted our facilities, adopted an energy-saving fleet management system, constructed a health center that meets LEED energy efficiency standards, and eliminated fees for permits to install solar systems. 

In short, we have taken significant steps to get our own house in order, and we are making steady progress at reducing energy usage and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions by and from Yolo County government.

As you know, county government operations represent a relatively small percentage of the total GHG emissions in Yolo County, and, accordingly, we recently turned our attention to understanding community-wide energy usage and developing policies and programs to reduce GHG emissions throughout the county. Specifically, we have formed a “Yolo County Climate Change Compact” consisting of leaders from every city, school district, UC Davis, and other districts within Yolo County to act as a clearinghouse for countywide and regional actions. Each jurisdiction is adopting a resolution committing itself to auditing its own energy use, adopting a plan to meet reduction targets, and participating in a process to inventory community-wide energy usage and develop a coordinated plan to reduce GHG emissions. In addition, we have begun a process of holding public hearings in every community in Yolo County to involve citizens in development of an action plan, and we have received funding from our local utility company—Pacific, Gas, and Electric—to jumpstart the process by paying for each jurisdiction to join the California Climate Action Registry.
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I mention all these efforts in part because we are proud of what we have done to date, but also to create a context for our request for your assistance as you develop a final version of the “Scoping Plan” and implement AB 32. 

Local government, through its land use powers, can make a significant contribution to meeting the mandated reduction targets, but there is more we can do, lots more. Significant barriers to further action include limited funding, and the lack of a program to organize and educate individual citizens concerning what actions they can take, and how these actions, when added together with similar actions from other members of the community, produce tangible, visible results.

We are asking that you consider a program that will address both of these barriers. We have referred to it in our own discussions as “County Smart” because it in many ways parallels, but would not be a part of, the “Climate Smart” program currently administered by PG&E.  The Climate Smart program has many positives, but it has what we consider to be a significant weakness that limits its effectiveness: it asks ratepayers to invest in offset programs outside their communities. If ratepayers could, instead, direct their payment to projects in their own communities, we believe many more citizens would participate, thereby providing a steady funding stream to local GHG reducing projects, as well as offering local governments the opportunity to inform and educate citizens about the importance of reducing their carbon footprint.  

The County Smart program would operate in a similar manner as the Climate Smart program in that the utility would track energy usage by each participating ratepayer, determine the amount of GHG’s required to provide that energy, calculate the amount of money necessary to purchase an equivalent amount of carbon offsets, and add this amount to the monthly bill of ratepayers participating in the program. Unlike the Climate Smart program, however, these funds would not be used to purchase offsets. Instead, they would be deposited directly into an account for the purpose of paying for local projects to reduce GHG emissions: for example, installation of photovoltaic energy systems on the rooftops of schools throughout Yolo County. The program would also differ from the Climate Smart program in that it would not limit designation of funds to projects with protocols developed by the California Climate Action Registry. Instead, a board, consisting of representatives from local government and the utility would recommend projects for approval by the ARB, or other appropriate state entity, to ensure that the program results in real energy savings.  The projects would be required to document savings through an independent third party verifier.

Initiating a new program like County Smart is a large step to take, and it may be appropriate to consider a pilot program to define implementation issues and work out the bugs.  Yolo County is willing to be a beta site for a proof of concept test to determine if the program should be more widely available.

One of the strongest positives of a County Smart program is the ability for local governments to encourage individual ratepayers in their community to participate. Many people have changed their light bulbs, regularly inflate their tires, and have weatherized their homes—but still wonder what they can do, and how their actions can make a difference to solving a global problem. By organizing people in a community to participate in this program, government, in partnership with the utility, can demonstrate that small actions taken by individuals, when aggregated together, can make a tangible difference, a difference that the individuals can see in their day-to-day lives (such as solar systems on school roof tops, meaning lower energy bills for schools and more money available for textbooks and other educational necessities).
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The proposed program would be entirely voluntary, and its success would therefore be proportional to the effectiveness of the local government’s outreach and educational activities to encourage participation. A significant co-benefit of this education is that it is likely to encourage individual participants to take further actions to reduce their energy usage and GHG emissions.

Not insignificantly, the County Smart program provides a funding stream to local governments from voluntary participants within the community to pay for real actions that provide real GHG reductions to meet the State’s AB 32 reduction targets. A significant co-benefit of this continuous funding stream, once again employing the example of using program funds to install solar energy systems on school roof tops, is the potential to provide long-term assistance to the education community in terms of increasing the percentage of their budget that can be used on direct educational expenses rather than utility bill payments. 

A further benefit is the establishment of a partnership between the community and the utility that brings together the resources of each in a cooperative program that betters communities.

In summary, we ask that you consider this approach within the context of local government’s role in meeting the GHG reduction targets required by AB 32. We believe that a program such as we propose offers a win-win- win-win approach with no measurable downside. The program will benefit everyone involved. Individual ratepayers will benefit because the program offers a meaningful and educational mechanism for them to contribute to reducing the potential effects of climate change, while at the same time encourage greater energy savings that result in lower energy bills. Local governments will have a funding stream for GHG reducing projects within their jurisdictions. The utility will benefit from the reduced GHG emissions, as well as from the energy “produced” through conservation programs, or from projects which enable the utility to meet the requirements of the State’s Renewable Fuels Portfolio Standard. The State benefits through the contribution of local programs to meet mandated reduction targets. And we all benefit from reduced GHG emissions.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,
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Matt Rexroad,

Yolo County Supervisor,

Chair, Yolo County Climate Change Compact






